
May 21, 2024 

 

The Honorable Pete Buttigieg, Secretary 

The Honorable Tristan Brown, Deputy Administrator, PHMSA 

The Honorable Alan K. Mayberry, Associate Administrator, PHMSA 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg, Deputy Administrator Brown, and Associate Administrator Mayberry, 

 

As local officials from communities across the country, we urge you to take swift and strong 

action this spring of 2024 to protect our climate and safety by finalizing the Pipeline and 

Hazardous Materials Safety Administration’s Pipeline Safety: Gas Pipeline Leak Detection and 

Repair Rule. This crucial rule will greatly improve oversight of gas pipelines and infrastructure, 

improve community safety, and reduce methane emissions. As elected representatives of 

constituents living near pipeline infrastructure, we know of the dangers that methane emissions 

from pipeline infrastructure can pose to our climate and safety. Thankfully, we can cut emissions 

using technologies that are already commercially available. 

 

In the Pipes Act of 2020, Congress directed PHMSA to set standards for advanced leak detection 

and repair by December 2021. Unfortunately, the agency has yet to take final action, and that 

continued delay means a continued, disproportionate threat to health and safety, the forfeit of 

new jobs in methane mitigation, and the cost of wasted American energy. 

 

An estimated 2.3 million miles of gas distribution pipelines run right through American cities 

and towns, with an average pipeline age of 40 years old. Not only do they leak, but they are also 

susceptible to dangerous and even fatal ruptures. Research from 2022 found that leaks from 

distribution lines were disproportionately found in communities of color and households with 

lower incomes, both across and within metropolitan areas. 

 

In rural America, large gathering and midstream infrastructure was built out during the recent 

rise of unconventional shale gas production, and their operations increasingly resembled major 

interstate transmission pipelines rather than their previous “small, sparse, and low-pressure” 

profile. Research shows that counties with more socially vulnerable populations have 

significantly higher pipeline densities, and the pipeline infrastructure in our rural communities 

are exacerbating that vulnerability by endangering health and safety. Rural communities are also 

limited in the ways they can respond to leaks and explosions from infrastructure. 

 

Gas pipelines and infrastructure are a major source of methane emissions. Methane is a potent 

greenhouse gas more than 80 times more powerful than carbon dioxide over a 20-year period. 

Gas pipelines nationwide leak up to 2.7 million tons of methane each year, having the same 

climate impact as driving almost 50 million passenger cars for a year. Moreover, the onshore 

methane leakage could be up to eight times greater than estimated by the U.S. Environmental 

Protection Agency. In the Permian Basin alone, methane emissions from gathering pipelines 

are greater than EPA estimates. Cutting pipeline emissions is critical for meeting U.S. climate 

https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/US-Methane-Emissions-Reduction-Action-Plan-1.pdf
https://pstrust.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/Weimer-Old-Pipes.pdf
https://pubs.acs.org/doi/10.1021/acs.est.2c00097
https://agupubs.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1029/2021GH000442
https://www.edf.org/sites/default/files/documents/Pipeline%20Methane%20Leaks%20Report.pdf
https://pubs.acs.org/doi/10.1021/acs.estlett.2c00380


goals to limit the rate of warming, and for protecting frontline and vulnerable communities from 

impacts to health, safety, and stability. 

 

Finalizing PHMSA’s proposed pipeline advanced leak detection and repair rule would be a 

welcome step towards achieving these safeguards by targeting a large source of methane 

emissions. We look forward to working with you and your agency to quickly finalize these 

crucial standards and get them over the finish line to protect our climate and public safety while 

boosting local economies and preventing energy waste. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Alaska 

Kate Troll 

Former Borough Assembly Member, Juneau 

Former Borough Assembly Member, 

Ketchikan 

 

Arizona 

Adelita Grijalva 

Pima County Supervisor 

 

Philbert Bailey  

San Xavier Allottees Association Board 

Member, Tohono O’odham Nation 

 

Austin Nunez 

Chairman, San Xavier District, Tohono 

O'odham Nation 

 

California  

Henry Stern 

State Senator, District 27 

 

Colorado 

Mark Udall 

Former U.S. Congressman 

Former U.S. Senator 

 

Julia Marvin 

State House Representative, District 31 

 

Emma Pinter 

Chair, Adams County Commission 

 

Nancy Jackson 

Former Arapahoe County Commissioner 

 

Alison Coombs  

Aurora City Councilor 

 

Deb Gardner 

Former Boulder County Commissioner 

 

Elise Jones 

Former Boulder County Commissioner 

 

Aaron Brockett 

Mayor, City of Boulder 

 

Suzanne Jones 

Former Mayor, City of Boulder 

 

Laurie Anderson 

Broomfield City Councilor 

 

Guyleen Castriotta 

Mayor, City and County of Broomfield 

 

Paloma Delgadillo 

Broomfield City Councilor 

 

Heidi Henkel 

Broomfield City Councilor 

 

Jean Lim 

Broomfield City Councilor 

 

Deven Shaff 

Broomfield City Councilor 

 

 



Austin Ward 

Broomfield City Councilor 

 

Michal Rosenoer 

Buena Vista Town Trustee 

 

Jeanne McQueeney  

Eagle County Commissioner 

 

Matt Scherr 

Eagle County Commissioner 

 

Susan Noble 

Mayor Pro Tem, City of Commerce City 

 

Tricia Canonico 

Fort Collins City Councilor 

 

Rick Ihnken 

Mayor, Town of Frisco 

 

Trési Houpt 

Former Garfield County Commissioner 

 

Jonathan Godes 

Glenwood Springs City Councilor 

 

Shelley Kaup 

Glenwood Springs City Councilor 

 

Jonathan Houck 

Gunnison County Commissioner 

 

Dave Munk 

Board Chair, Holy Cross Energy 

 

Josh Joswick 

Former La Plata County Commissioner 

 

Gwen Lachelt 

Former La Plata County Commissioner 

 

Marsha Porter-Norton 

La Plata County Commissioner 

 

 

Jack Turner 

Former La Plata Electric Association 

Director 

 

John Kefalas 

Larimer County Commissioner 

 

Janice Bryan 

Mancos Town Trustee 

 

Earle Bidez 

Mayor, Town of Minturn 

 

Alan Apt 

Nederland Town Trustee 

 

Billy Giblin 

Mayor, Town of Nederland 

 

Peggy Lindsey 

Ouray City Councilor 

 

Andrew Ward 

Mayor, City of Ouray  

 

Greg Poschman 

Pitkin County Commissioner 

 

John I. Clark 

Mayor, Town of Ridgway 

 

Scott Fetchenhier 

San Juan County Commissioner 

 

Art Goodtimes  

Former San Miguel County Commissioner 

 

Kris Holstrom 

San Miguel County Commissioner 

 

Joan May 

Former San Miguel County Commissioner 

 

Lance Waring 

San Miguel County Commissioner 

 



Idaho 

Angenie McCleary 

Blaine County Commissioner 

 

August Christensen 

Mayor, City of Driggs 

 

Montana 

Shelly Fyant 

Former Confederated Salish and Kootenai 

Tribal Chairwoman 

 

Josh Slotnick 

Missoula County Commissioner 

 

David Strohmaier 

Missoula County Commissioner 

 

Juanita Vero 

Missoula County Commissioner 

 

Nevada 

Howard Watts 

State House Representative, District 15 

 

Debra March 

Former Mayor, City of Henderson 

 

Jenny Brekhus 

Reno City Councilor 

 

Devon Reese 

Reno City Councilor 

 

Amber Torres 

Former Walker River Paiute Tribal Chair 

 

New Mexico 

Shannon Pinto 

State Senator, District 3 

 

Harold Pope, Jr. 

State Senator, District 23 

 

Antoinette Sedillo Lopez 

State Senator, District 16 

 

Liz Stefanics 

State Senator, District 39 

 

Jeff Steinborn 

State Senator, District 36 

 

Mimi Stewart 

Senate President Pro Tem, District 17 

 

Bill Tallman 

State Senator, District 18 

 

Kathleen Cates 

State House Representative, District 44 

 

Joanne Ferrary 

State House Representative, District 37 

 

Natalie Figueroa 

State House Representative, District 30 

 

Pamelya Herndon 

State House Representative, District 28 

 

Tara Lujan 

State House Representative, District 48 

 

Patricia Roybal Caballero 

State House Representative, District 13 

 

Elizabeth Thomson 

State House Representative, District 24 

 

Rosalyn Fry 

Mayor Pro Tem, City of Aztec 

 

Tammy Fiebelkorn 

Albuquerque City Councilor 

 

Victor Snover 

Former Mayor, City of Aztec 

 

Harry Browne 

Grant County Commissioner 

 



Alicia Edwards 

Grant County Commissioner 

 

Robert Serrano III 

Guadalupe County Clerk 

 

Chili Yazzie 

Former Shiprock Chapter President/Council 

Delegate, Navajo Nation 

 

Glojean Todacheene 

San Juan County Commissioner 

 

Katharine Clark 

Santa Fe County Clerk 

 

Anna Hansen 

Santa Fe County Commissioner 

 

Hank Hughes 

Santa Fe County Commissioner 

 

Alan Webber 

Mayor, City of Santa Fe 

 

AnJanette Brush 

Taos County Commissioner 

 

New York 

Neil Breslin 

State Senator, District 46 

 

Brad Hoylman-Sigal 

State Senator, District 47 

 

Liz Krueger 

State Senator, District 28 

 

Deborah Glick 

State House Representative, District 66 

 

Ohio 

William P. DeMora 

State Senator, District 25 

 

 

Steve Patterson 

Mayor, City of Athens 

 

Tom Bullock 

Lakewood City Councilor 

 

Ross Widenor 

Munroe Falls City Council President 

 

Pam Conine 

Mayor, Village of Yellow Springs 

 

Pennsylvania 

Amanda M. Cappelletti 

State Senator, District 17  

 

Maria Collett 

State Senator, District 12 

 

Carolyn Comitta 

State Senator, District 19 

 

Jay Costa 

State Senator, District 43 

 

Wayne Fontana 

State Senator, District 42 

 

Art Haywood 

State Senator, District 4 

 

John Kane 

State Senator, District 9 

 

Tim Kearney 

State Senator, District 26 

 

Katie Muth 

State Senator, District 44 

 

Nikil Saval 

State Senator, District 1 

 

Judy Schwank 

State Senator, District 11 

 



Lindsey Williams 

State Senator, District 38 

 

Tim Briggs  

State House Representative, District 23 

 

Mary Jo Daley 

State House Representative, District 148 

 

Dan Frankel 

State House Representative, District 23 

 

Robert Freeman 

State House Representative, District 136 

 

Danielle Friel Otten 

State House Representative, District 155 

 

Joseph C. Hohenstein 

State House Representative, District 177 

 

Kristine Howard 

State House Representative, District 167 

 

Chris Pielli 

State House Representative, District 156 

 

Chris Rabb 

State House Representative, District 200 

 

Christina Sappey 

State House Representative, District 158 

 

Mike Schlossberg 

State House Representative, District 132 

 

Melissa Shusterman 

State House Representative, District 157 

 

Paul Takac 

State House Representative, District 82 

 

Greg Vitali 

State House Representative, District 166 

 

 

Joe Webster 

State House Representative, District 150 

 

Anita Prizio 

Allegheny County Councilor 

 

Beth Jacksier 

Mayor, Borough of Bridgeport 

 

Bob Harvie 

Bucks County Commissioner 

 

Yaniv Aronson 

Mayor, Borough of Conshohocken 

 

Kevin Madden 

Delaware County Councilor 

 

Phil Dague 

Mayor, Borough of Downington 

 

Sheryl Forste-Grupp 

Haverford Township Commissioner 

 

Jonathan Neumann 

Indiana Township Supervisor 

 

Kathleen Horwatt 

Langhorne Borough Councilor 

 

Bob Elbich 

Former Lehigh County Commissioner 

 

George Stewart 

O’Hara Township Councilor 

 

Erika Strassburger 

Pittsburgh City Councilor 

 

Devin Rhoads 

Snyder County Elections Director 

 

Jim Lee 

Springfield Township Commissioner 

 

 



Eleanor Breslin 

Tinicum Township Supervisor 

 

Cheryl Lockard 

Upper Moreland Township Commissioner 

 

Mayme Baumann 

Uwchlan Township Supervisor 

 

Texas 

Rafael Anchía 

State House Representative, District 103 

 

Salman Bhojani 

State House Representative, District 92 

 

Jessica González 

State House Representative, District 104 

 

Vikki Goodwin 

State House Representative, District 47 

 

Jarvis Johnson  

State House Representative, District 139 

 

Mihaela E. Plesa 

State House Representative, District 70 

 

Chris Turner 

State House Representative, District 101 

 

Alison Alter 

Austin City Councilor 

 

Vanessa Fuentes 

Austin City Councilor 

 

Leslie Pool 

Mayor Pro Tem, City of Austin 

 

John Whitmire 

Mayor, City of Houston 

 

Ron Nirenberg 

Mayor, City of San Antonio 

 

Alisa Simmons 

Tarrant County Commissioner 

 

Utah 

Jacques Hadler 

Grand County Commissioner 

 

Kalen Jones 

Former Moab City Councilor 

 

Erin Mendenhall  

Mayor, City of Salt Lake City 

 

West Virginia 

Evan Hansen 

House of Delegates Member, District 79 

 

Wyoming 

Pete Gosar 

Albany County Commissioner 

 

Pete Laybourn 

Cheyenne City Councilor 

 

Julia Stuble 

Lander City Councilor 

 

 


